Garsington Parish Council

The Monthly Meeting of the Parish Council was held in the Village Hall on Monday 5th September 2011 commencing at 7.30 pm. 

The Chairman, Councillor Godfrey Eden presided; present were Cllrs Anne Eastwood, John Hieatt, Mike Patrick, Judith Westgate and Chris Wright, with G Russell in attendance. Also present for part of the meeting were County Cllr David Turner, District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie and four members of the public

9/11/1

Apologies for Absence

None; all Councillors were present.

9/11/2

Declarations of Interest
Cllr John Hieatt has written to the Council about a matter concerning his property in Willow Close. He has a personal and prejudicial interest in this matter and will leave the room while the Council discusses what action to take (if any) as a result of receiving this letter.

9/11/3.

Public Participation

The attention of County Cllr David Turner was drawn to the apparent blockage in the stream that runs adjacent to Kiln Lane. It may need clearing to avoid the possibility of flooding this winter. Another resident asked for more information about the possibility that the route of the path from Kiln Lane might need to be changed. The path may have been established in the wrong place; the County Footpaths Officer, Mark Sumner, has the details.

Robert Surman spoke to the Council about Planning Application P11/W1267. The access road to this property is owned by Mr Surman’s family and they were concerned that if this application is granted it would result in more traffic along a route that is already busy. The Surmans would be lodging an objection to this Application with SODC. District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie asked about the responsibility for maintaining the access, to which Mr Surman replied that several properties are involved.

Mr Surman asked about the large parking area on the land adjacent to the former public house known as The Plough. Now that the property is no longer a public house could this parking area be claimed for general use? This was thought to be unlikely since the land and the buildings have now passed into private ownership.

Mr Surman told the Council that the hedge bordering Pettiwell needs to be cut back since in some places, although overhanging branches pose no problems to passing cars, they are a hazard to high vehicles and tractors. The Clerk will write to Mrs Osborn at Towersley about this. She owns this land and in the past has always been very helpful in such matters 

9/11/4.

Minutes of the Monthly Meeting held on 1st August 2011

In Minute 8/11/11 the phrase ‘All the moment’ was changed to ‘At the moment’ and in Minute 8/11/16 ‘Community Transfer’ was changed to ‘Community Transport’. After these amendments, the minutes as circulated were signed as a true and accurate record.
9/11/5. 
Matters arising from the Minutes not covered elsewhere on the agenda

a.
The Clerk confirmed that he has registered with SODC for their ‘Alerts Service’ using a Garsington post code. The Chairman suggested that other councillors might wish to register as well.

b.
District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie said that she has not been able to contact Mrs McInerney but it was definitely not the case that new properties are to be built on land at Kiln Farm. Cllr Gillespie also said that the owner of the home with temporary planning permission has every right to sell the property; it is up to prospective purchasers to make their own enquiries as to its planning status. The Council noted that the property is being marketed by White Walls of Oxford with an asking price of just under £200,000.

c.
White lines in Wheatley Road have not been completely reinstated but Cllr David Turner said that he had been assured this would happen soon along with their extension into the Wheatley Road/North Manor junction.

d.
Cllr Gillespie said that she has spoken to SOHA who had confirmed to her that there would be a charge for any tree work requested by residents of Poplar Close.

9/11/6

County Councillor’s Report

County Cllr David Turner asked for suggestions of projects that might be supported by the ‘Area Stewardship Fund’. These should be relatively low-cost items relevant to Highways.

Cllr Turner explained the background to the changes to County Council election boundaries. The number of councillors is being reduced and so the areas which they represent are being enlarged. Garsington will be in a new area linked to parishes to the south and west. The Council has this item on its agenda for later in the meeting. The consultation period lasts until the end of October.

Cllr Turner was told that although repairs to the drain on Clinkards Hill have been completed, work outside 38/40 Oxford Road is still outstanding. There has been no further news about the proposed school crossing warning system.

Cllr Turner reported upon his meeting with Go-Ride Buses. The company has only one bus at the moment and this is already fully committed on a Friday evening. A Saturday service would be possible, however, as well as several services on a Sunday. In return Garsington Parish Council would be expected to pay between £250 -£500 per year. This figure is based upon the parish population. 

Cllr Turner asked the Council to let him have its views upon all bus services. He will be convening another meeting of the Five Parishes Group in the near future.

Cllr Patrick said that it is the loss of the day time service to Cowley that is most missed.

Matthew Dovey said that further changes to the bus timetable will commence on 6th September (the day after the meeting) and these will be reviewed in November. There is also a possibility of a service to Cowley centre each Tuesday, Thursday and Saturday morning with a return service in the early afternoon.

9/11/7

District Councillor’s Report

District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie said that if the Council wished to reinforce its objection to the Premises Licence application at 31 Elm Drive it was important that the Council should be represented at the Committee hearing on 9th September. Cllr Gillespie was told that since its August meeting the Council has heard from several residents who support the application, although possibly with shorter hours. The return of general grocery retail activity to Garsington would be welcomed by many.

The Chairman asked Cllr Gillespie to get SODC officers to investigate the apparent breach of planning taking place on the junction of Wheatley Road and Tadpole Lane where land that is specified as being for agricultural use in being used for other purposes.

9/11/8

Finance

Barclays Current Account at 31st August



  £7,826.66

Barclays Tracker Account at 10th June


 
       £50.98

Bank of Ireland at 5th August





£40,079.79

Bank of Scotland (fixed deposit) (no change)


£50,548.34

The council noted that the Bank of Scotland Deposit A/c matures this week. There are various options for the reinvestment of this money but whether these are taken up is dependent upon what decision the Council makes in response to the application for funds from the Village Hall Committee. 

The Council noted the direct debit payment to Grundons in August of £54.84.

The following cheques were approved for payment::

Colourplus (August/September Newsletter)



   £831.21

Benhamlaw Ltd (3 months to 14/6)




£1,452.00

Total Pest Control (final contract payment mole clearance)

   £168.00

Admin (August)






     £98.70

G Russell (Clerk’s salary)





   £369.69

E Tipping (strimmer repair)





     £14.99

M J Hill (Kings Copse bus shelter repair)



   £120.00

Village Hall (room hire)





     £90.00

The revised Bank Mandate papers were given to Cllrs Anne Eastwood and Judith Westgate. They can visit any branch of Barclays with their proof of identity papers.

Discussion about the form of the Council’s Asset Register will take place at the October Council meeting.

The model contract of employment for the Clerk along with job specification and salary scales was supplied to the Chairman for comment and circulation.

9/11/9

Planning 

a.
Applications

P11/W1267 Land at Lower Road 

Demolition of existing storage buildings and erection of timber garage building (as amplified by drawing received 30 August 2011)

The Council was concerned at the high number of garage spaces being proposed and recommended that the application be refused.

P11/W1242 Garsington Village Hall Oxford Road 

Demolition of existing single storey additions, construction of new extensions and external disabled access improvements together with renewal of external cladding to walls and roof of Village Hall and general refurbishment

The proposed changes have reduced costs and are recommended for approval.

b. 
Other planning matters

The Council noted that the County’s Minerals & Waste Plan Core Strategy consultation process begins today and runs until 31st October. The details will be circulated for further study.

9/11/10.
Correspondence to Chairman and Clerk

a.
The Council noted the monthly report from PCSO Ken Cooney

b.
The Council has received an invitation to attend a seminar about the Localism Bill with John Howell MP at Dorchester Village Hall on Wednesday 21st September and several councillors said that they hoped to attend. The Council has also received also letter from John Howell with the dates of his surgeries from September to December 2011. This will be posted on to the notice boards.

c.
The Council noted the County Council’s intention to close Wheatley Road on 5th October for work to be done outside houses numbered 32 and 34.

d.
Two representatives of the Council have been invited to SODC’s Town & Parish Council Forum to be held on 22nd November in Crowmarsh 5.30 – 9.00 p.m. Who will attend will be decided at the October meeting.

(Cllr John Hieatt left the room while the following matter was discussed)

e.
John Hieatt has written to the Chairman concerning a dispute between neighbours at Willow Close. Mr Hieatt says that the planting of leylandii is in breach of the covenants that set out the conditions under which the properties in the Close are to be occupied. The Council considered that this is most likely to be a matter for civil action rather than a planning issue but District Cllr Gillespie will ask the SODC officials whether the covenant is in place to enforce a condition in the original grant of planning permission and will inform the Council of their reply.

9/11/11.
Burial Ground

The work required to the tree leaning out over The Gizzel has not yet been done. It was thought that the contractor has been on holiday.

The Council noted that the land for the Burial Ground was purchased in 1984. The Clerk will see whether he has any references in his files to the way in which the Burial Ground is to be managed.

9/11/12
Application for Premises Licence at 31 Elm Drive
The Council noted that the meeting of the Licensing Committee at which this application is to be discussed will be held on Friday 9th September. In view of the comments made earlier in the meeting the Council will not attend this meeting.

9/11/13
Village Maintenance / Play Area repairs

Salt Bins; it was agreed that an extra bin in Elm Drive is required, the exact location is to be decided so that it can be ordered by the Clerk. The Council has no available storage space for the supply of salt/grit that has been offered by the County Council. The Council has been invited to attend one of the County’s ‘Snow Days’ during October.

Play Area; the schedule of repairs recommended by Playdale will be considered. The resurface of the aerial slide landing area will be approved.  The Council will organise a working party to re-grade the ‘playbark’ surface under the aerial runway. The last supply of this bark was made in 2007 and cost £600. It is thought that there is no need as yet for a new supply to be ordered.

Kings Copse bus shelter; the repair has been completed.

9/11/14
Sports & Social Club Lease

The Council was told that the Court requires a settlement between the parties to be in place by this coming Friday, 9th September.

In negotiations between the Council and the Club the period of the agreement requested by the Club was 10 years. This is in order to assist the Club obtain grant aid to help fund new changing rooms and a new roof. The Parish Council’s solicitor suggested that a 7 year agreement would be in the best interests of the Council.

Still requiring clarification are the start date for the agreement and also whether there should be a provision for a rent review during the period of the agreement.

Cllr Hieatt proposed and Cllr Eastwood seconded a suggestion that the agreement should run for 7 years and that there should be a rent review after 4 years. This was unanimously approved.

It was suggested that the new lease should start with effect from the date upon which the previous lease ended. This date can be determined by the Council’s solicitor. Upon signing the new lease all rental payments need to be brought up to date before the agreement is considered to be completed.

The draft of the agreement containing these provisions is to be circulated to all councillors for final review and confirmation.

9/11/15
Village Hall Project

A meeting between the full Parish Council and the Village Hall Management Committee is to be arranged as soon as possible. At this meeting (or, preferably, in advance) the Parish Council will be advised of the project’s schedule of works and requirements for funding on a month by month basis.

9/11/16
County Council Boundaries Review

Discussion of this matter was postponed until the October Council meeting.

9/11/17
Village Footpaths & Rights of Way

Discussion of this matter was postponed until the October Council meeting.

9/11/18
Masons Fun Fair – request to visit Garsington in 2012
Discussion of this matter was postponed until the October Council meeting.

Meeting closed at 10.25 p.m.

